
 
          December 2016 
 
Well, this letter marks the end of another year and 10 years of ministry newsletters to the 
prisoner and even to those beyond the walls. 
 
I never would have imagined the immensity of the responsibility God gave me in writing His 
truth to be told. 
 
It was on Christmas day - my 1st Christmas locked up in 2006 that God woke me up with the 
statement, “I want my heart to be in every felon.” I rolled over on my bunk - if that’s possible - 
and heard it again. “I want my heart to be in every felon.” I thought, “yeah, yeah that’s a great 
idea, I’m tired, it’s Christmas and I’m locked up in Garza East.” Then once again a 3rd time. God 
always likes to get my attention in threes. “Son, it’s why I’ve put you here, I want my heart in 
every felon.” Then it hit me. 
 
I’m Chippewa/Cree First Nations Native American born on the Ft. Peck Reservation in Wolf 
Point, Montana. I was the product of a rape situation. God picked out an incredible family into 
which I was adopted and raised. Incredible godly parents are a distant dream for so many 
children today. Yet for me it was a reality. God had chosen me. I was given an incredible life and 
pursued an education in psychology and music and furthered my education with Masters degrees 
in music education and licensed professional counseling. 
 
I’ve sat at tables with kings and princes due to my music career and have been blessed to have 
traveled all over the globe both teaching and recording in the music industry and educational 
fields. When I think of some of the people I’ve had on speed-dial on my phone, it really is 
bizarre at who God allows to cross our path. But, as a native, I guess it’s a bit innate for the 
freedom in my spirit to let my Creator guide me. And He does. 
 
Of course, in coming to prison, everyone has to have a nickname and wouldn’t you guess, 
everywhere I got called Cochise, Apple (red on the outside white on the inside), and CHIEF. 
That one kind of stuck. Apparently, my biological mom’s father and grandfather were Chiefs on 
the reserve in Canada. So…. I became known as Chief. 
 
And then it hit me. “I want my heart in every felon” – CHIEF – Christ’s Heart In Every Felon. I 
continue to be awed by the pre-planned destiny for me by my Creator. 
 



Chief ministries began to take shape. My beautiful mom who turned 88 this month on the 8th, 
began to write inmates and witness to them, send them Christian articles, poems, stories and 
Bible studies. Before age and arthritic hands and a serious fall slowed down my mother, Sister 
Delma, she had written 20,000 plus letters in approximately 8 years, led countless inmates to 
Jesus, and gained several ‘new sons’ and I ‘new brothers’. Unfortunately, she can no longer 
write, but she’s can still pray and she does. If you’d like her to pray for you, write to her and tell 
her. She’s extremely close to the source. She can be reached at; Delma Franklin, 112 Northland 
Estates, Jamestown North Dakota 58401. However, she won’t be able to respond. We also began 
to supply Bibles, literally thousands to inmates who said they needed them. Even though fleeced 
at times by several con-men. God, we prayed, would always see fit to place His Word in the 
appropriate hands. We know He has! 
 
These newsletters have been read by thousands and will continue to be. The devils mad and I’m 
glad! 
 
So this letter is just a year-end thank-you to all who enjoy reading from the Fathers’ heart. From 
His heart to mine, from mine to yours. 
 
May you and your families be blessed this Christmas and always remembering: that Jesus is the 
reason for the season! 
 
Once again here’s our Bible reading guide for the year. Continue to hide His Word in your heart 
so that you won’t sin against Him! He is the Word! Put it in your heart. 
 
I’m praying for you always 
 
Chief 

 
If you want to know more about CHIEF Ministries or would like to be a part of this, please go 
to www.chiefministries.com and  www.chiefshouse.org  
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